

Тема 5. Agricultural Production in Ukraine.

Агропромислове виробництво України.

The Past Perfect Tense (минулий доконаний час).

1. Learn the words.

Topical Words

Словник-мінімум

comfortable – зручний

favourable – сприятливий

temperature – помірний

soil – ґрунт

wealth – багатство

arable – орний

crop – сільськогосподарська культура

branch – галузь

fertile – родючий

suitable – придатний, відповідний

to grow – рости, вирощувати

successfully – успішно

sugar beet – цукровий буряк

grains – зернові культури

buckwheat – гречка

wheat – пшениця

rye – жито

barley – ячмінь

oats – овес

maize – кукурудза

millet – просо

sunflower – соняшник

flax – льон

carrot – морква

cabbage – капуста

cucumber – огірок

onion – цибуля

garlic – часник

irrigation – зрошення

rice – рис

pepper – перець

water-melon – кавун

berry – ягода

to need – потребувати

moisture – волога

apricot – абрикос

peach – персик

small fruits – ягоди

goat – коза
poultry – сільськогосподарська птиця
hen – курка
turkey – індичка
ostrich – страус
to favour – сприяти
to process – переробляти

2. Read and translate the text.

Agriculture in Ukraine

Due to comfortable geographical position, favourable temperate climate, adequate rainfall and good soil Ukraine is traditionally an agricultural country.

Land is the main wealth of Ukraine. Arable land makes 42 million hectares. There are two main branches of agriculture. They are crop growing and animal husbandry. Now crop growing is a highly developed branch of agriculture. The soil is the basis of agriculture. The fertile soil and warm climate of Ukraine are suitable for growing different crops. That's why Ukraine is the most important producer of sugar beets, grains, industrial and fodder plants, buckwheat, vegetables, fruit, grapes. It is the centre of sugar production.

The main grain crops are: wheat, rye, barley, oats, maize, millet. The most important industrial crops are: sugar beet, sunflower, flax.

About 40 types of vegetable crops are grown in Ukraine: potatoes, beet, carrot, cabbage, tomatoes, cucumbers, onion, garlic and others. Irrigation is used in the southern regions. Due to large-scale irrigation systems such as rice, pepper, water-melons, fruit, berries and grapes are successfully grown there. Rice needs a lot of moisture. Such fruit as apples, pears, plums, cherries, apricots, peaches, small fruits and berries are grown in the orchards in our country.

Animal husbandry is a large component of agriculture. The most productive pedigree and dairy cattle, sheep, pigs, goats and poultry (hens, geese, ducks, turkeys and even ostriches) are raised throughout the country, especially around all big cities. The abundance of fodder plants favours the development of animal husbandry in Ukraine. Fish farming is growing in importance. Bee-keeping is practiced too. Ukraine has a well-developed industry processing agricultural raw materials.

3. Answer the questions.

1. Why is Ukraine an agricultural country?
2. What is the main wealth of the country?
3. What are the most important branches of Ukrainian agriculture?
4. What grain crops are grown in Ukraine?
5. What are the most important industrial crops?
6. What vegetables crops are grown in our country?
7. What fruit are grown in the orchards?
8. What farm animals are raised in Ukraine?
9. What favors are development of animal husbandry in Ukraine?
10. Are fish-farming and bee-keeping practiced in Ukraine?

4. Translate into English.

Сприятливий клімат, родюча земля, сільськогосподарська країна, головне багатство, овочеві культури.

1. Україна – одна з найбільших сільськогосподарських країн.
2. Земля – головне багатство України.
3. Основні зернові культури в Україні – пшениця, жито, ячмінь, овес.
4. Близько 40 видів овочевих культур вирощується в Україні.
5. В Україні розводять свиней, корів, овець.

Граматичний матеріал

Past Perfect вживається для вираження минулої дії, яка вже відбулася до певного моменту або іншої дії в минулому. Цей момент може позначатися у реченні такими обставинами часу: **by Sunday** до неділі; **by the second of January** до другого січня; **by that time** до того часу; **by the end of the week/month/year** до кінця тижня/ місяця/ року, або підрядними реченнями з дієсловом-присудком у **Past Simple**:

Yesterday by 7 o'clock he **had written** a letter to his sister.

Вчора до сьомої години він написав листа своїй сестрі.

He **had written** a letter to his sister before I came.

Він написав листа своїй сестрі до того, як я прийшла.

Стверджувальна форма **Past Perfect** утворюється за допомогою дієслова **had** і третьої форми повнозначного дієслова:

Ст ве рд жу ва ль на фо рм а	I He She It We You They	had 'd	arrived by 10 o'clock.
---	---	-----------	------------------------

Для утворення заперечної форми **Past Perfect** після допоміжного дієслова **had** ставиться частка **not**:

За пе ре чн а фо рм а	I He She It We You They	had not hadn't	arrived by 10 o'clock.
--	---	-------------------	------------------------

Для утворення питальної форми **Past Perfect** допоміжне дієслово **had** ставиться перед підметом:

Питання	Had	I he she it we you they	arrived by 10 o'clock?
---------	-----	---	------------------------

Короткі відповіді на загальне питання:

Had he arrived by 10 o'clock? – **Yes, he had. (No, he had not / hadn't.)**

1. Write the third form of the verbs.

1. speak -
2. teach -
3. eat -
4. tell -
5. begin -

2. Write the correct form of the verb.

1. I lost the key that he (give) to me.
2. She told me that she (see) the film .
3. I went outside as I (hear) a noise.
4. She picked out the red dress, which she (not / wear) for ages.
5. Mike (not / swim) in the beach before that day.
6. His father was angry because he (not / help) him.
7. (you / have) dinner before you left the house?
8. (he / manage) to find a place to stay when he went to Paris?
9. Where (she / stay) before she moved to live with her boyfriend?

3. Choose the right form Past Simple or Past Perfect.

1. The storm (destroy) the house that they had built .
2. When she went out to play, she (do / already) her homework.
3. The children (clean) the blackboard they had used to do the mathematics exercise.
4. He took off the jacket he (put on) before.
5. They (eat) all of the food that she had made .

